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ELDERS’ DUTIES

At the first Court after the election of new elders, on 1 May 1985, Derek Prime offered six guide​lines for carrying out their duties. (Text as it appears in the Minute.)

l. Priority of Elders' Work. The Pastor suggested that the position of Elder, being an honourable one in Scripture, should take priority. If any thing distracted from the care of the Pastoral Group, or other Elders' duties, competing activities should be relinquished in order to set the Elder free for his highest priority.

2. Prayer in Vestry. The Pastor urged the attendance of as many as possible, from 25 minutes to 15 minutes before the time of the Sunday Services, and from 15 minutes to 5 minutes before the mid-week activi​ties. Even 10 minutes, multiplied by several occasions throughout the week, added up to a substantial amount of Prayer throughout the year. The Pastor himself was greatly encouraged by the presence and the Prayers of the Elders, in his preparation for the public ministry. Furthermore, if an item arose, affecting the life of the Church, where the Pastor wished an instant reaction from the Elders, which could not wait for a formal meeting, a few minutes after these informal gatherings provi​ded the opportunity.

3. Confidentiality. Questions were sometimes asked as to whether the confidentiality, which must mark all discussions of this Court, particularly where people were involved, extended to the wife of the Elder. The Pastor suggested that if a matter was raised, regarding a member of one's own Pastoral Group, this could, at the discretion of the Elder, be shared with his wife. If, however, it affected someone not in the Group, then absolute confidential​ity should be preserved. Neither the Pastor, his Assistants nor other Elders, would be able to talk freely, in the Elders' Court, if there was any suggestion of their remarks being repeated (with the one exception just mentioned) outside this Court.

4. Pastoral Groups. The Pastor encouraged Elders to visit members of the Group, in their homes, systematically and, if they were not known already to the Elder, as quickly as possible. Anyone in the house who was not in membership - such as children or a resident relative - might be invited in, at the end of the Pastoral visit, so that the Elder might pray with the whole family. It was important to pray, on every visit. It was important, also, not to neglect the children growing up in the household.

5. Principles of Visitation. An Elder should always go with something to share, from the Scriptures - perhaps a thought from a Bible Reading that day. If possible, the visit should be arranged in advance, so that the Elder was expected. It was important to avoid public holidays, which the members probably regarded as 'time off'. It was essential to con​clude every visit with Prayer.

The Elder should be as natural as possible and should endeavour to limit the visit to 30 minutes maximum. Beyond that, the member might not look forward to another visit or, conversely, might take up a disproportionate amount of the Elder's time. It was important to build up a relationship, so that the member would speak with the Elder, before any problem became acute. This required a relationship of mutual confidence, which could be established only by a series of visits.

It was very important not to visit a member of the opposite sex, on her own, unless the person was very much older than the Elder himself. The choices were to take one's wife, or for two Elders to visit in pairs.

6. Conduct of Pastoral Groups. These were times for fellowship and Prayer. They were not intended to be Bible Studies, and any comment, on Scripture read, should not exceed 5 minutes. It was useful to encourage sharing,, of concerns, and to build up mutual support among the members of the Group. There should be a definite end point, known to all and respected. If those with family commit​ments could not depend on the meeting being closed at a specific time, they would be reluctant to attend on future occasions.

MISCELLANEOUS NOTES BY THE WRITER ABOUT ELDERS’ DUTIES

PROTECTING THE PASTOR

To maintain a high standard of Biblical exposition and penetrating application, ministers require continual preparation and many hours in quietness in their own studies. The office-bearers have sometimes failed to protect them, as: ‘If Charlotte Chapel is to come to the front as a force in this City, as regards its pulpit ministry’, reported Robert Craig in 1920 as church secretary, ‘then our pastor will have to be relieved of much of the committee work and business meetings, which are making too big a demand on his strength, due no doubt to the growing increase of agencies as the result of our growth as a church’.   

CONFIDENTIALITY 

Successive pastors, in their capacity as chairmen of the Courts, have opened their pastorate by urging complete confidentiality of everything said at Court meetings.  Successive members have pointed out the impracticality, if not the unhealthiness, of total silence.   This has resulted in a compromise, that certain personal matters will never be mentioned, that items of business which  can be shared may be communicated immediately  to families and interested parties, and that the grey areas in between are at the discretion of the Court. The interpretation of this discretion has varied widely.  Some members have refused to say anything, even to wives, whereas others have felt it their duty to inform interested parties in considerable detail.  At one time the wives of elders met together in a home to pray on the first Wednesday of the month, while their men were at the Court.  It was then the writer’s practice to go back to his office, after the deacons’ meeting, to write up the Minutes while the business was fresh in his mind - and also because his wife stayed for the tea which followed their prayer meeting.  By the time the writer got home, she could give him a full account of almost everything which had taken place at the Court meeting, because the good man of the house, where the wives had met, felt it is duty to share with them in considerable detail as soon as he got in.  On more than one occasion, the writer remonstrated with him about the extent of his report, but he defended his eloquence, claiming that the members, particularly those as near to the centre as the wives of the elders, were entitled to know what the court was discussing.  

BALANCE BETWEEN PRAYER AND BUSINESS 

Every meeting opens with scripture reading and prayer, often a time of open prayer, the chairman closing after several have participated.  The time devoted to prayer is lengthened if a particularly serious matter is on the agenda.  However, after 1995, when Peter Grainger moved the combined meeting to 6:30 pm, he often developed a "theme", based on the passage read, for up to half an hour, then invited many to pray through the topic, sometimes in small groups in the same room, sometimes as a group of forty or more men together.  In consequence, he did not turn to the agenda until 7:30 pm or later, which meant the Elders were often beginning their separate meeting about 9 o'clock.  As the Elders had traditionally closed their meetings at 9:30 pm, it meant either that little business could be discussed or else the meeting went on to an unacceptably late hour.  Those who suggested that the combined meeting should be constituted by a passage of scripture and an opening prayer from the chairman, were told that the business went more smoothly if there had been more prayer than discussion.  

A happy compromise was reached in the autumn of 1997, with the Court meeting on the third Wednesday of the month for an extended time of prayer and no business.  With a 7:30 pm start, a brief reading and an even briefer outline of any urgent prayer needs, everyone could participate in prayer, fervently, leisurely, more than once, or as they were led.  In no time it was 9 pm, and those who had arrived tired, after a busy day, found themselves refreshed.

RELATIONSHIP TO OTHER BODIES

The Chapel’s numerical strength has, particularly since it withdrew from the Baptist Union of Scotland, encouraged self-sufficiently to the point of isolationism.  Alan Redpath tried to broaden the Chapel's horizons by inviting outside preachers of international repute, by emphasising the significance of Keswick and similar Conventions and by keeping world mission before the congregation.  For the same reason, he arranged for the writer and two others to attend the 1966 Conference of the Evangelical Alliance in London.  Unexpectedly, it was a momentous occasion, which shaped evangelical relationships in Great Britain for the next two decades. The writer prepared a written report for the next deacons’ court and offered to expand on it. The measure of the Chapel’s insularity was brought home to the writer by the chairman (not Alan Redpath, who was ill) saying: ‘Well, we’ll receive the report and pass on to the next business’.
